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This is the end of year report for the third year of operations of the Faculty Senate.  I want to formally 

acknowledge the excellent work and real dedication the first President of the Senate, Dr. Robert 

Helsabeck, has shown and acknowledge his leadership and good advice. In acknowledgment of the good 

work of the faculty involved in governance of the college, a plaque was commissioned to list all the 

previous moderators and presidents of the former Faculty Assembly and was hung in our Library. 

Likewise, a plaque of previous presidents of the Senate was commissioned and Dr. Helsabeck was listed 

as the first Senate President. This, too, was mounted in our library.  

This year was rather unique in that the college was undergoing evaluation for accreditation by Middle 

States. This was a huge task that many faculty and administrators worked on for many months. The 

President of the Senate was tasked with attending many of these meetings, working directly with the 

Middle States team and representing the faculty of the college. At this juncture, it looks like the college 

fared quite well in this process and I am hopeful we will receive full reaccreditation shortly. As Senate 



CONSTITUTIONAL AMMENDMENTS 

As noted in the previous President’s end of year report in June 2011, the Senate realized that the 

relationships between the standing committees of the Faculty Assembly and the Senate needed to be 

strengthened. As a result, one of the first actions of the Senate Executive Committee was to draft 

amendments to the Constitution in a few crucial areas. First, references to the “Committees of the 

Faculty Assembly” were to be replaced by “Committees of the Senate” in order to complete the 

reorganization of governance. Second, in order to improve communication between these standing 

committees and the Senate, the Vice Chairs of the committees were designated as seated Senators who 

can serve as liaison between the Senate and the committees. Finally, some relatively minor language 

changes were needed throughout the document. All the recommendations for changes proposed by the 

Executive Committee were unanimously approved by the Senate during its September 20, 2011 

meeting, and were approved overwhelmingly by the entire faculty of the college during an electronic 

vote conducted October 10 to October 14, 2011. There were 128 ballots cast by the faculty with 120 

approving the amendments, or 93% of the voting faculty which far exceeds the required two thirds 

threshold for amendments to the Constitution. The amendments became in effect following the 





Telecourses. The Senate unanimously approved that the term “telecourse” be eliminated from 

designated methods of instruction and be replaced by ONL (completely on line) or DEONL (distance 

education online learning, where 2/3 of the course is delivered via technology). (May 9, 2012) 

Administration and Finance: 

Parking. The Chair of the Administration and Finance Committee, Senator Chhatwal, presented the 

results of a survey his committee undertook in order to assess faculty (but not staff) satisfaction with 

parking on campus. The Senate passed a resolution to seek solutions to these problems. (November 11, 



some faculty found the IDEA form objectionable, the overall sentiment was that the form ought to be 


